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`Health Information Exchange Coordinating Committee (HIECC)
Meeting Minutes
Date:
February 14, 2024
Time:

 
1:00 PM to 3:00 PM

Location:
GoToWebinar 
Members Present: Kayvan Amini, Ankush Bansal, Melanie Brown-Woofter, Craig Dalton, Tab Harris, Dennis Hollingsworth, Marie Ruddy, Michael Jackson, Kim Streit
Agency Staff Present: Pam King, Suzanne Kirayoglu, Crystal Ritter, Hanna Neustadter, Kim Allen-Davis, Dana Watson, Erika Pearce, Meredith Hayes, 
Interested Parties Present: Alexis Bakofsky, Jennifer Gulick, Diane Godfrey, Joyce Case, Ashley Tait-Dinger, Lisa Rawlins, Mary Thomas, Linda McDonald, Angela McClellan, Chad Dunn, Karen van Caulil, Mary Kay Owens, Cynthia Henderson, Walt Culbertson
Meeting Materials: HIECC Meeting Packet. Copies of meeting materials are posted on: Health Information Exchange Coordinating Committee (myflorida.com)
Welcome: 
Craig Dalton called the meeting to order at 1:03 pm. Mr. Dalton shared two members had submitted their resignations to the HIECC, Mr. Peter Kress & Dr. Hymin Zucker. Mr. Kress served the Committee from June 2010 to January 2024 representing Florida’s Post-Acute care providers.  Dr. Zucker served the Committee from December 2017 to February 2024.  Appointments are currently under consideration by the Agency.  
Roll Call and Call to Order: Pam King conducted roll call, a quorum was present. 
Agency Updates: Pam King provided agency updates noting that legislative session was in session through March 8. She advised that the Living Healthy Bills (SB 7016/HB 1549) are continuing to move in both the Senate and House.  There is a provision in these bills that would require, if passed, hospitals to share ENS data if they have electronic health record systems.  
Review and Approval of Minutes and Previous Action Items: Mr. Dalton called for a vote to approve meeting minutes. Dr. Ankush Bansal moved to approve the minutes as presented. Melanie Brown-Woofter seconded the motion, which was carried unanimously.
Ms. King noted that the only action item from the prior meeting was for staff to refer the issues of consent to share back to the Legal Workgroup.  After internal discussion, the Agency determined that the Legal Workgroup had provided their legal opinion that consent to share would meeting the legal obligations for consent, however, the Agency needs to determine if changing to this model would be to the benefit of Floridians.  This will be taken into consideration as the Agency moves through the ITN process. Mr. Dalton asked when the Legal Work Group would meet again, and Ms. King explained that the Legal Work Group likely will not meet until later in the year. If the vendor were to change, they would likely need to consult with the Legal Work Group more frequently. 

2023 HIE Overview: Ms. King provided an overview of interoperability in the state using HIE.  She noted that for Patient Record Exchange (Query Exchange) they continue to see an increase in connectivity to the national networks. In 2022 there were 182 hospitals connected to the national network and in 2023 there were 234 hospitals connected.  The Agency anticipates this number to increase as the TEFCA agreement moves toward completion. 

Ms. King noted that for the Encounter Notification Service (ENS), they are continuing to see success in utilization.  The number of alerts in ENS increased from 2022 to 2023 by over 30 million.  The HIE ENS had an addition of 37 subscriber agreements signed in 2023. Ms. King made the distinction that provider agreements may be signed for multiple facilities.  The HIE ENS had an addition of 82 new data senders last year.
The Agency has continued to see more utilization of the ENS Smart Alerts by subscribers to narrow down the data they are receiving and making it more actionable.  They also continue to support Public Health through their work with the Florida Department of Health.  The Agency is working on improving the data that is being sent by the data sources. The County Health Departments now also have the ability to share information between each other. Dennis Hollingsworth emphasized the Department of Health’s emphasis on the importance of education and outreach to grow these programs. The Department of Health recently sent their clinical team out to visit 33 of the 66 county health departments to do in-person trainings, which has led to an increase in the usage of these services.
Behavioral Health HIE Update: Craig Dalton and Pam King gave an update on 42 CFR. Changes to the federal 42 CFR rule regarding the sharing of substance use disorder (SUD) data, are scheduled to be out by February 17th. Many of the changes bring the exchange of SUD data in alignment with existing HIPAA regulations, including allowing for one treatment, payment, and operation consent instead of multiple consents for SUD data, and aligning the Part 2 record compliance with HIPAA. It applies the HIPAA Breach Notification rule to part 2 providers in the same way it does for HIPAA covered entities. It changed the definition of ‘intermediary’ in the documentation. HIEs were previously defined as intermediaries, but they are now defined as business associates as they are in HIPAA. This will make it easier to share SUD data. More education and information will need to be created to announce this change and reduce concerns. Mr. Dalton raised concerns as to whether this federal policy conflicted with Florida policy. Ms. King advised that the Agency would research this issue and report back at the next meeting.
Mr. Dalton provided an update on work being done in the Pensacola area to improve data sharing of patient health,social, and behavioral health needs through their HIE network. Mr. Dalton asked the other members if they had input of efforts to integrate behavioral health and medical needs to improve the overall health care system.
Kim Streit discussed the potential for obtaining data on service utilization to help pregnant or postpartum women. Ms. Brown-Woofter explained that a limitation to this is that ENS alerts usually provides more data on emergency services. 
Ms. Brown-Woofter asked questions about follow-up and utilization analytics for ENS. Ms. King explained that one of the Agency’s goals is to work more with end-users to understand more about ENS utilization. 

Mr. Dalton asked about concerns relating to gaps in data from the payer’s perspective. Tab Harris explained there are many people running analytics on admissions and discharge data, but there are gaps in data outside of ENS notifications relating to medication adherence, pharmaceutical data, and non-ambulatory care data. 

Mr. Dalton asked for a clinical perspective on the matter. Dr. Bansal expressed interest in data sharing analytics and explained it would be more efficient if data was shared timely.  Ms. King explained that a common problem is that there is so much information being shared that providers cannot identify usable information. Dr. Bansal confirmed this problem, noted that Best Practice Advisories (BPA) alerts are too frequent, and expressed interest in ENS alerts. Marie shared that ENS alerts are integrated into Nemours system to alleviate data fatigue. 
Mr. Dalton emphasized the diversity of behavioral health issues and the wide variety of people who work in collaboration to provide care to these patients. Dr. Bansal noted regulatory issues with getting behavioral health data in a hospital.  It is currently very restricted.  There was discussion on the restricted data with EHR systems when sharing both internally and externally. Noting the members’ difficulties in behavioral health data exchange, Ms. King expressed interest in continuing efforts to reach out to providers on feedback for how to improve this data exchange. 
ITN Update: Ms. King explained the ITN did not go out in January, and it will likely not go out until March. The Medicare/Managed Care ITNs are out right now so there is a lot of focus on those, which creates some delays within the Agency. The Agency will keep the committee updated as they continue to work on this.
2023 E-PLUS Overview: Suzanne Kirayoglu gave a presentation on E-PLUS that is available in the meeting slides. Ms. Kirayoglu provided background information on what led up to the need for E-PLUS, how it was created, and what features it has. E-PLUS collaborates with the eHealth Exchange, Surescripts, and the Encounter Notification Service to obtain data used for emergency response. The E-PLUS team is working on getting more pharmacies across the state to opt in to sharing data through Surescripts. There are also hospitals throughout Florida, Georgia, and Alabama that can be searched through their connection to ENS. E-PLUS collaborates with the Department of Health to improve the sharing of information between local special need shelters and the E-PLUS system with a data use agreement. 
Dr. Bansal asked if Walgreens was sharing data. Ms. Kirayoglu explained that Walgreens likely was not because even though they are part of the Surescripts, they still need to specifically opt in to share data with ENS. Dr. Bansal about testing E-PLUS. Ms. Kirayoglu explained they could not access any data unless there is a declared emergency, so it is hard to run many tests outside of an activation. Ms. King explained that E-PLUS was implemented during Ian and Idalia. The E-PLUS team is working with providers across the state to increase utilization and gain an understanding of what situations it should be used. 
Suzanne led a demo of the E-PLUS system. Ms. Ruddy asked if the use of the E-PLUS system would be impacted if the HIE vendor in Florida is changed. Ms. King explained the program utilizes a separate contract so it will continue to function regardless of the results of the ITN. Mr. Dalton asked who uses the Missing Persons application. Ms. Kirayoglu shared information on utilization for Missing Persons by Renal Care teams, Home Health, and others. Ms. King explained another utilization was for pharmacists to give displaced individuals prescriptions during emergencies. Mr. Dalton asked how unique this system was and if other states were using it. Ms. King explained Texas, Oregon, U.S. Virgin Islands, and California have used the system. Ms. Kirayoglu explained this was originally a federal collaboration between Audacious Inquiry and the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) that worked well in California, so it grew and was expanded to other states. She was not aware of any other comparable commercial systems like E-PLUS. 
Public Comments: Ms. King asked for public comments and there were none.
Meeting Summary: Ms. King discussed the new action items from this meeting.
	New Action Items 
	Owner

	Review differences in SUD regulations between the federal and state level
	Pam King


Next Steps:

The HIECC will meet again on May 8, 2024, from 1-3 p.m.
Additionally, Ms. King advised that the State Consumer Health Information and Policy Advisory Council was considering doing a workshop and would like members of the HIECC to attend. A date has not yet been solidified but members should be aware that staff will be reaching out to you on availability. 

With no further business to discuss, Mr. Dalton asked for a call to adjourn the meeting. Ms. Brown-Woofter moved to adjourn the meeting at 2:45 p.m. Mr. Harris seconded the motion which was carried unanimously. The committee adjourned.
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